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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
December 20, 2023; 7:30 PM

Via Zoom 
1. The President established that a quorum was present and read the politeness statement.

2. Members unanimously approved the minutes of the November 2023 meeting without changes. 
3. Presentation on Native Plants by Margaret Fisher, Outreach Coordinator for the Plant NOVA Natives campaign. 
Ms. Fisher gave a presentation about this all-volunteer campaign to plant native plants in northern Virginia. One hundred organizations are collaborating to raise awareness about the importance of native plants to our ecosystem. Plants that do not naturally occur in northern Virginia displace the native plants that 90 percent of plant-eating insects depend on, which depletes the food supply for native birds. The loss of native plants, including for nesting, is reducing the number of birds in northern Virginia, and reducing the number of butterflies. Non-native invasive plants change the landscape, interfering with the absorption of stormwater causing flooding and increasing sediment in the Chesapeake Bay. We lack sufficient protected land to reverse this cycle, making it important for people to look at what they can do in their yards to help our ecosystem.  She listed seven principles. 
(1) add native plants

(2) remove invasive plants

(3) reduce stormwater runoff from your property, including by reducing turf grass lawn
(4) garden without insecticides 

(5) manage the water on your yard, e.g. bird baths are good for birds
(6) control deer, which pose a major threat to birds, wildlife and trees

(7) leave leaves and stalks, which young insects and animals depend on
She recommended the Plant NOVA website  https://www.plantnovanatives.org , which includes a free Guide to Native Plants in Northern Virginia, a quick start guide https://www.plantnovanatives.org/quick-start-guide to plant native plants, and an app to identify plants https://www.plantnovanatives.org/plant-finder-app 

She also recommended the websites of the Master Gardeners of Northern Virginia https://mgnv.org and Audubon at Home https://www.audubonva.org/audubon-at-home
She explained that when shopping for plants, we can look for the red stickers local nurseries let Plant NOVA Natives use to identify native plants. She reviewed steps people could take in yards. 

(1) Plant a shade tree.  She explained the County and local programs for a register for a free native tree, and/or to have a native tree planted in your yard. https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Sustainability-and-Environment/Trees/Plant-Trees/Tree-Planting-Programs#:~:text=Private%20Property%20Tree%20Planting%20Programs&text=The%20Annual%20Fall%20Free%20Tree,maintain%20trees%20on%20private%20property.  
https://www.plantnovatrees.org/free-or-low-cost
(2) Plant several trees. Trees do better growing together as a unit. 

(3) Use shrubs and small, flowering trees.
(4) Plant native ground covers, including under trees instead of grass.
(5) Swap out non-native plants with native plants.
(6) Plant a pollinator garden. Their website https://www.plantnovanatives.org has relevant information.
(7) Use neat and tidy native plants that stay in place and need less care than invasive plants that spread.
(8) Install conservation landscaping to capture stormwater between your downspout and the road.
(9) Install a rain garden, where soil is replaced with more permeable soil.  You can do it yourself, or hire a professional.
(10) Create a meadow, which requires you learn how to ahead of time, and do a lot of weeding the first few years. It cannot be done simply by stopping mowing. 

She explained the program of the Virginia Department of Forestry to plant 600,000 new native trees by 2025 as part of obligations under Chesapeake Bay preservation act. She encouraged people to report their native tree plantings using a form on the Plant NOVA natives website.  

In response to questions about what we in Bluemont can do, she explained that we are losing a lot of mature native trees to invasive vines. She said that for English Ivy, we should cut the vines at the bottom and a few inches above – but not pull the ivy, which damages the bark. People should pull up English Ivy growing on the ground. For more information see https://www.plantnovanatives.org/post/controlling-english-ivy-saves-trees-and-combats-climate-change She described volunteer programs for teens and adults, including the tree rescue volunteer program, an education program to alert neighbors if they have invasive vines that pose hazards to their trees. Volunteers are needed to distribute door hangers. People can volunteer to remove invasives in parks. People can also advocate for legislation.  She said all Arlington’s parks are underfunded and unable to save trees in their parks.  
BCA members noted the invasive pull in Bluemont’s Mary Carlin Woods on Martin Luther King Day. The MLK Day event is one of regular volunteer opportunities to combat invasive plants organized by tree stewards and park stewards in Bluemont.

 4.  Reports from Officers and Committee Chairs

The President Henry McFarland reported on the successful Thanksgiving Day bellringing, which had a larger crowd that usual. He invited people to join the bellringings on all federal holidays, noting that cupcakes would be served to give neighbors an opportunity to socialize. 

The President said BCA received data requested from the County, which showed an increase in crashes along the portions of Wilson Blvd from N. Glebe Road to N. Frederick Street since lanes were removed, bike lanes added, and other changes made. Because County staff said this increase reflects the increase in crashes County-wide over the same time period.  He then requested and received data from the County on traffic accidents County-wide. He will analyze these data, which could lead to questions about the restriping.  
The President reported that on January 20 the County will consider the Use Permit request by Habitat for Humanity to convert the Reeves Farmhouse at 400 N. Manchester to a shelter for the unhoused. 

The President noted that the County’s deer management team wants to come to the February 28 General Membership meeting, because they will soon be soliciting public comment.  He therefore was rescheduling the Arlington Historical Society for March and the Virginia Department of Transportation for January 31 to discuss its plans for N. Glebe Road.  
The Treasurer and Chair of the Lubber Run Working Group of neighboring civic associations, David Smith reported there were no changes to the balance in BCA’s bank account, which is $1937.82, but that will change soon because he had a handful of checks to process.   

On stormwater, he reported that the County’s Department of Environment Services submitted the Letter of Map Revision (LOMAR) to FEMA’s new flood map affecting Bluemont residents along N. Abingdon Street and part of Wilson Blvd. If FEMA accepts the revision, most of the homes will be moved out of FEMA’s recently declared 100-year flood plain. 

BCA’s Civic Federation delegates David Hughes, Allen Norton and David Smith reported on the December meeting, which included a lengthy Q&A with the County Manager, the addition of Arlington Chorale as a new member of the Arlington County Civic Federation, and introduction of a draft resolution for a vote at the January meeting on the Civic Federation’s priorities for the next session of the Virginia General Assembly, which are governance, and resilience regarding flooding and tree canopy. BCA Civic Federation delegates recommended people view https://www.civfed.org for video, audio and other information about the meeting, and provided the link to the draft motion on legislative priorities.  https://www.civfed.org/newContent/2024-01/2024-01%20ACCF%20LegisComm%202024%20Legislative%20Priorities%20APPROVED%202024-01-02.pdf
BCA’s Expanded Housing Options (EHO) Committee, Chair Kate Mattos said the status in Bluemont remained as last reported, including the two requests for the 735 N. George Mason site, an approved request for a six-plex and a pending request for three townhouses.  It is unclear which the developer will build. In response to a question, she said the Committee did not have any indication of whether construction equipment would be staged on N. George Mason Road, or on the property. Allen Norton of the EHO Committee reported that the Board of Zoning Appeals was considering the EHO project approved for 8th Road, N. 
BCA member Jerry Howard, explained the work on BCA’s Committee on efficiencies on County spending.  He noted that Board Member Christian Dorsey had said property taxes might increase, and new Board Member Maureen Coffey said Arlington County was undertaxed compared to other jurisdictions. He explained the $24 to $40 million gap in the County budget, which is funded 45% by commercial property taxes, and 55% by residential property taxes.  Office vacancy rates have risen to 21.5%, and real estate assessments for commercial property had fallen 7.5 to 20%. The goal of BCA’s Committee is to encourage the County to employ budget efficiencies instead of increasing property taxes. BCA members were encouraged to send the Committee suggestions for measures to increase the efficiency in how the County spends its revenue.  
During discussion BCA members noted that given the timing of the County Board voting in April on the County Manager’s proposed budget, suggestions are needed ASAP, within the next two weeks. The suggestions would be vetted by the Committee and BCA members.  BCA would use the suggestions to show our endorsement of, and interest in, the County seeking efficiencies in its budget.  BCA members could vote on the suggestions at the January meeting. Members discussed some possible budget efficiencies.  
5.  Ballston Quarter Parking Garage

Kate Mattos and other BCA members reviewed problems members and Bluemont residents have reported to BCA with the new parking system at Ballston Quarter. President Henry McFarland said he would ask the Dominion Hills and Boulevard Manor civic associations, and would collect the comments BCA has received. Kate Mattos volunteered to draft a potential letter the President could send to County officials.
The meeting adjourned at 8:36 pm.

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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